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ANNUAL MEETING MAY 16th 2018.
CHAIRMAN’S STATEMENT.
A warm welcome to everybody. 

If we measure progress by lack of disasters then we have not had any and from the Parish Council’s standpoint, the year has been successful. Sadly it has been marred by the deaths of a number of key people in the village who all played an important role in village life. Judy Duffy died in December, Sheila Clapham in February and Margaret French in April. All had contributed to life in the village, Judy and Sheila had served on the Parish Council and Margaret had long been lauded as the “oldest person in the village” and helped open the Jubilee Orchard. They will all be sadly missed.

The upgrading of the A1 is now complete and we await another traffic flow report to measure the traffic passing through Tunstall and compare it with the 2014 version. My feeling is that the volume of traffic has not increased significantly and drivers are going up to the new Catterick Central junction and using the A6136 rather than taking a short cut through Tunstall. Army vehicles have been stopped from using Tunstall as a rat run which has been helpful, as has the dogleg that we proposed to prevent a straight fast road to Tunstall. Speeding is still an issue that the police seem unwilling to address and we have been unable to collect a big enough group of residents to monitor traffic.
The bridge on Brough Lane has finally been protected so that it cannot be knocked down again. As one of the architects of the way the bollards are placed, I cannot complain although my car has a massive scratch down one side from a careless moment thinking about the sausages for the Garrison Gathering, rather than concentrating on getting through the very narrow space. I understand that Mrs Worthington’s car has been in the garage twice with the same complaint!

Thanks to a second grant from Tescos and numerous donations of plants, the TIGER project now nears completion. The two bridges and the bird hide are in place providing an exciting walk around the island, the paths are now wheelchair friendly and the woodland edge garden is being planted. Congratulations to Paul Greenwood for overseeing the project. Paul and Jane also made a tremendous job of Open Gardens when fourteen gardens were opened to the public who came from far and wide to see them. The money made transformed the finances of the village hall from what looked like another loss to a healthy profit. The Growit gardening group continues to thrive and we have been pleased with Farm and Land Services cutting the grass in the village, the Play Park and the village hall “lawn”.

Planning matters remain a frustration with RDC apparently incapable of enforcing their decisions where buildings and signs have been erected without permission or are much bigger than they should be. 
The approval in July of the 170 houses opposite Somme Barracks and the new roundabout seemed grossly unfair in the face of such strong objections, particularly as the application had been refused the year before and the houses are to be built on a green field site of Grade 3 agricultural land with no infrastructure in place to accommodate the residents. The decision seemed to us a “fait accompli” with the new members of the Planning Committee instructed how to vote before the arguments were even heard. We are trying to find a means of more closely following the decisions of the steering committee for the Garrison expansion so that this does not happen again. 
During the year, we transferred the Parish Council bank account from Lloyds TSB to an online account with NatWest. Although this was more difficult than it should have been due to failures by both TSB and NatWest, the account is now up and running with Rachel operating it online.

We are in the act of transferring the village hall account from NatWest in Richmond, which is shutting in June, to an online account to be operated by Rachel and me. The process is already taking a long time.

During next year, we hope to get broadband installed in the village hall. We continue to try and find more people to rent the hall on top of the village groups and regular groups such as dance and Acoustics that rent it on a regular basis. Rachel has done a sterling job in getting the parish website up and running and we will be looking at ways to develop that further. We will also be trying to develop a wedding package over the forthcoming year to encompass the village hall, the pub and Holy Trinity. 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the Parish Councillors for giving up their time voluntarily to help run the Parish Council as well as Rachel for her hard work, sound advice and guidance on matters of protocol.  Furthermore, I would like to thank Carl Les for attending so many of our meetings and being a wise counsellor and giving us grants, Geoffrey Linehan for helping us with RDC matters and the police for submitting their reports in a timely manner. We hope that the new boundary changes will still allow Geoffrey to continue as our District Councillor. 

We finish our year in a strong financial position and have been able to keep the precept as it is despite large rises in council tax from elsewhere. We look forward to another successful year. 
Martin Richardson                                           16th May 2018
